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Gen. Norton Schwartz  
Air Force Chief of Staff 

CSAF sends message to retiree family 
todayôs Air Force is rightly hailed 

for its merit, you ð the retirees, 

spouses and extended family 

members ð share in that praise 

because of the foundation of success 

that you helped to establish.  

Certainly, retirees remain valued 

members of our family of Airmen.   

 Therefore, the needs of the 

790,000 members of the retiree 

community are important to us ð be 

they health care services, survivor 

benefits or appropriate cost of living 

adjustments.  These unique concerns 

must be articulated and understood 

properly, which is why the Air Force 

Retiree Council is so essential to the 

Air Force ð and to me, personally.  

Recently, I attended the 37th annual 

meeting of the council and had the 

privilege of discussing key retiree 

issues and witnessing firsthand the 

pride, sincerity, and dedication of its 

19 members as they championed 

your interests.  I 

am very grateful 

for their efforts in 

deliberating and 

acting upon the 

concerns and 

issues that affect 

you ð our alumni. 

 It is difficult to 

overstate the importance of our 

retiree community to our Air Force 

and our nation.  We are grateful for 

your hallmark service to our country 

and for your professional ethic, 

loyalty and determination that are 

 The Air Force treasures its 

retiree community.  Todayôs Air 

Force is a living memorial to you ð 

our retirees ð and to your service in 

years past.  Every day, visible 

manifestations of your contributions 

abound.  From high-technology 

systems to mission-focused Airmen, 

our Air Force continues to be the 

highly capable institution that you 

boldly envisioned and carefully 

forged and cultivated.  Our 

effectiveness and reliability today 

are a consequence of your years of 

commitment, service and sacrifice. 

 For these reasons and many 

more, todayôs 600,000 total force 

Airmen are proud to take part in this 

rich and storied Air Force heritage, 

and to carry the mantle forward into 

the second decade of the 21st 

century.  Each day, our Airmen, 

including the more than 39,000 who 

are deployed to 260 locations 

around the world, 

serve their 

country with 

distinction, 

providing air, 

space and cyber 

effects that prove, 

time and again, 

their enormous 

value to the success of the joint U.S. 

military team.   

 Retirees, this is your legacy ðthe 

results of your leadership, loyalty, 

innovation and creativity from your 

years of honorable service.  When 

now embodied in our Air Force 

Core Values of Integrity, Service 

and Excellence.  You who once 

donned Air Force Blue and served 

our nation now are our 

schoolteachers, counselors, coaches, 

entrepreneurs, community leaders 

and more ð still benefitting us with 

your generosity, enriching us with 

your creativity and affording us your 

considerable talents.  And, wherever 

you serve and share your substantial 

experience, you continue to 

represent the Air Force in very 

honorable and noteworthy ways.  

On behalf of all Airmen still serving, 

I am, as always, privileged to take 

note of and thank you for your 

service ðboth past and present.  

ñIt is difficult to overstate 

the importance of our retiree 

community to our Air Force 

and our nation.ò   
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Correct postal address challenge continues 
 Iôd like to address (pun intended) 
the issue of addresses.  Postal 

mailing addresses to be specific. 

 It seems that getting the retiree 

community in tune with change-of-

address procedures, and to 

understand the importance of 

keeping their mailing address current 

and correct, is more difficult than 

herding cats! 

 First off -- and this is very, very 

important -- Air Force Retiree 

Services does not maintain mailing 

addresses, not even for the 

Afterburner.   

 This fact has been mentioned 

time and again in previous 

Afterburners, yet the bulk of the mail 

received is change-of-address 

notifications.  The Afterburner staff 

is small (one person) and canôt 

possibly maintain nearly 790,000 

addresses, so that is why Afterburner 

mailing labels are generated using 

information on file with the Defense 

Finance and Accounting Service.   

When itôs time to mail an 

Afterburner out, a cry for help goes 

out to DFAS and the experts there 

prepare a listing of all retiree and 

annuitant addresses based on what 

people have listed for their address.   

 Sometimes ñfat fingeringò occurs 

when Joe Retiree/Mary Annuitant 

enter a change of address online; it 

may occur when calling the 800 

number with a change; or in info 

sent to DFAS.  Unfortunately, if the 

address is input incorrectly, e.g. 123 

WMain Street, Anytown, TX 12345-

6789, and the correct way the post 

office has that address is 123 W 

Main Street, Anytown, TX 12345-

6789, the address will be rejected by 

the computer program used by the 

publisher to check for such things.  If 

itôs not an accepted U.S. Postal 

Service address, nothing gets mailed 

to it. 

 With Direct Deposit, many 

retirees/annuitants forget about 

changing their addresses with DFAS 

when they physically move because 

they do not change banks.  What 

they fail to realize is even though 

their check is not mailed to their 

physical address, DFAS and other 

organizations use that  

correspondence address file to mail 

important information such as retiree 

account statements, 1099R tax 

forms, Tricare, and other important 

documents.  

 If you ever need to change your 

address, hereôs all you need to know: 

 Air Force retired members and 

Survivor Benefit Plan annuitants 

should call DFAS at 800-321-1080 

to change their correspondence 

address.  Those with a myPay 

account can make the changes 

online.  The fax number is 800-469-

6559 for retirees, and 800-982-8459 

for annuitants.  The address is 

DFAS, US Military Retirement Pay, 

PO Box 7130, London KY 40742-

7130 for retired members; and 

DFAS, US Military Annuitant Pay, 

PO Box 7131, London KY 40742-

7131 for annuitants.  ONLY  

survivors who do not receive SBP 

payments may change their address 

by writing to HQ AFPC/DPSIAR, 

550 C Street West Ste 8, Randolph 

AFB TX 78150-4713.   
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In Memoriam 
 

 Retired Chief Master Sgt. Arthur W. 

DeBaun Jr., died July 28, 2010.  He was a 

veteran of World War II, and editor of 

the Afterburner from 1981 to 1991.  He is 

survived by his brother, a son and 

daughter, and three great-grandchildren. 
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VA officials explain health care reform impact 
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 Many veterans have questions about the new health 

care reform law.  The Veterans Health Administration 

offers the following information about the law and its 

impact on VA medical care.  

 Nothing in the new law changes anything about VA 

health care. 

 The law contains many complex provisions, including 

many reforms to the practices of the health insurance in-

dustry. 

 Nothing in the new law changes anything about the 

Veteransô health care program. 

 Enrolled Veterans may still rely on VHA for their 

health care in the same manner as before the enactment of 

the new law. 

 Beginning in 2014, everyone will be required to have 

health care coverage. 

 The law requires that every individual must have some 

form of health care coverage. The coverage must meet a 

minimum standard so that everyone will be able to have a 

minimum level of care. 

 Congress wrote into the law a provision that says the 

Veteransô health care program, administered by VHA, 

meets the standard for health care coverage. 

 Enrolled veterans do not have to purchase additional 

coverage. 

 Because the veteransô health care program meets the 

standard under the law, veterans enrolled in the VA health 

care program do not need to obtain additional health care 

coverage. 

 Veterans may continue to purchase additional cover-

age if they wish, but the law does not require them to do 

so. 

 This document addresses only the most pressing ques-

tions that have been raised.  VHA officials will provide 

additional information about the new law as it is devel-

ops. (VA) 

Retirees receiving CRSC eligible for travel benefit 

 Retirees receiving Combat-

Related Special Compensation may 

be entitled to Tricareôs CRSC travel 

benefit.   

 This Tricare benefit provides re-

imbursement for travel-related ex-

penses when retirees must travel 

more than 100 miles from their refer-

ring providerôs location to obtain 

medically necessary, non-emergency 

specialty care for a combat-related 

disability.   

 To qualify, retirees must reside 

stateside and be covered under Tri-

care Standard or Tricare For Life.  

(Tricare Prime enrollees, including 

those enrolled in the U.S. Family 

Health Plan, are eligible for the Tri-

care Prime Travel Benefit.) 

 In certain cases, one non-medical 

attendant may also be entitled to re-

imbursement of travel-related ex-

penses if the referring medical pro-

vider verifies in writing that an atten-

dant is medically necessary and ap-

propriate to travel with you.  The 

attendant can be a parent, spouse, or 

other adult family member age 21 or 

older, or a legal guardian. 

Lodging, fuel, parking and tolls 

among reimbursable expenses 

for people using Tricare benefit 

 Only reasonable, actual-cost 

travel expenses such as lodging, fuel 

(rather than mileage), meals, parking, 

and tolls associated with receiving 

specialty care can be reimbursed.  

 Retirees should contact their Tri-

care regional office for more infor-

mation about reimbursable expenses 

and authorization requirements. 

(Tricare) 



Air Force Chief of Staff Gen. Norton Schwartz answers questions concerning base, com-

munity, educational and family matters with the Air Force Retiree Council during its 2010 

conference hosted by the Air Force Personnel Center at Randolph Air Force Base, Texas.  

This was the 37th meeting for the Retiree Council, which meets annually.  (U.S. Air Force 

photo/Steve Thurow) 

Retiree Council conducts annual meeting 
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 RANDOLPH AIR FORCE 

BASE, Texas ï Retired Airmen will 

always have a voice thanks to the 

Air Force Retiree Council that meets 

annually at the Air Force Personnel 

Center here to discuss and act upon 

concerns and issues affecting nearly 

790,000 retirees and surviving 

spouses.   

 This yearôs council met May 3 to 

7 to review topics such as pay and 

benefits, medical care, and base-

level retiree activities and support. 

 Retired Lt. Gen. Steven R. Polk 

and Chief Master Sgt. of the Air 

Force No. 14 Gerald R. Murray, who 

were appointed by the Air Force 

chief of staff, currently serve as 

council co-chairmen.  They lead 

council members who represent 15 

geographical areas worldwide.  The 

council may also appoint members 

at large who have expertise in 

medical care and other critical 

subject areas.   

 The Air Force Retiree Council is 

ña safety net for those of us who 

currently serve,ò explained Air 

Force Chief of Staff Gen. Norton 

Schwartz.   

 The general visited this yearôs 

meeting and praised the council for 

ñstill servingò as a link between him 

and the Air Forceôs retired 

community.  Although they no 

longer wear the uniform, Air Force 

retirees still represent the service.  

 ñThe retiree community is an 

extension of the active-duty Air 

Force,ò explains retired Col. Thomas 

R. Adams, who represents Alabama, 

Louisiana, Mississippi and 

Tennessee.  ñRetirees represent the 

Air Force as church and civic 

leaders, and volunteers.  When the 

community views an Air Force 

retiree, it sees the mark of the Air 

Force, and it sees the training and 

experiences of Air Force careers 

embodied in men and women who 

served their country and now serve 

their community.  The retiree 

represents the best advertising and 

recruiting tool of the Air Force.ò  

 Throughout the rest of the year, 

the area representatives provide 

oversight and guidance to 109 

Retiree Activities Offices worldwide.  

Most RAOs are located on Air Force 

installations, and all are staffed by 

volunteers.  The area representatives 

work with their RAO directors to 

select specific topics for each yearôs 

annual meeting based on what they 

glean from their respective retiree 

population. 

 The annual meeting ñprovides a 

great overview on issues affecting 

military members and retirees 

worldwide rather than our own little 

corner of the globe, plus it is a forum 

to discuss and find resolution to 

these issues,ò said retired Chief 

Master Sgt. Thomas P. Kelley who 

represents California.   

 This yearôs agenda topics were 

divided into two categories:  

concerns that require legislative 

change; and issues that can be 

addressed internally within the 

Department of Defense or other 

government agencies.  For example, 

eliminating the offset between 

receiving a Survivor Benefit Plan 

annuity and the Dependency and 

Indemnity Compensation requires a 

change in law whereas expanding 
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customer service options offered by the Defense Finance 

and Accounting Service can be done internally. 

 The council considered 20 submissions this year.  

Similar subjects were consolidated, and all were reviewed 

and a recommendation for action was made.  These 

recommendations will be forwarded to the appropriate 

offices and officials.  

 Between discussions among the council members, the 

group heard from various senior leaders including the Air 

Force surgeon general, Army and Air Force Exchange 

Service commander, the director of the secretary of the 

Air Force legislative liaison office, and a representative 

of the Air Force Network Integration Center.  They 

learned about current war operations plus plans for the 

future of the Air Forceôs personnel, weapons and mission. 

 ñThis was, by far, the best council meeting I have 

attended,ò said retired Chief Master Sgt. Burton Clyde 

who has represented Arizona and New Mexico for three 

years.  ñThe visible support of our active-duty leaders for 

retirees was evident by the appearance of senior staff and 

others.ò 

 ñThe óre-bluingô provided by the active force at the 

council keeps us current,ò added retired Chief Master Sgt. 

Charles E. Lucas who represents Delaware, the District of 

Columbia and Maryland.  

 The council also heard from representatives of 

Tricare, Delta Dental, Veterans Affairs, DFAS, and the 

Military Coalition.   AFPC briefers covered various 

topics such as the Air Force Wounded Warrior Program, 

Combat-Related Special Compensation, identification 

cards, and current and future personnel challenges.  

Council members also attended a Basic Military Training 

graduation at Lackland Air Force Base. 

 The council co-chairmen will meet with General 

Schwartz later this year to discuss the councilôs findings 

and other matters related to the Air Force retirees.  

 As the Year of the Air Force Family winds down, 

General Schwartz believes that when people talk about 

todayôs Air Force as a whole they must include its 

retirees, family members and survivors.   

 ñEveryone is valued, and that includes our alumni,ò 

explained General Schwartz.  He lauded Air Force 

retirees who volunteer hundreds of thousands of hours at 

bases worldwide saving millions of dollars.   

 The chief of staff had nothing but praise for the 

councilôs hard work and dedication. 

 ñThank you for the way you continue to still serve,ò 

he said. (AFRNS) 
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